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Modernization of the Police.  As a consultant and independent investigator for 
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citizen security, democracy, peace and violence, civil-military relations, and 
police reform.  Basombrío holds a BA in Sociology from the Pontificia 
Universidad Católica del Perú. 
 



Adriana Beltrán, Associate for Organized Crime and Police Reform, has worked 
for the Washington Office on Latin America (WOLA) for more than seven years.  
Prior to her current position at WOLA, she worked with its Central America 
Advocacy Training Program and the Guatemala Program, which promotes the 
implementation of the 1996 Peace Accords and promoted the establishment of a 
United Nations commission to investigate illegal armed or clandestine groups.  
Beltrán previously interned at the United Nations High Commissioner for 
Refugees.  She holds a BA in International Studies and Political Science from 
Loras College. 
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youth, violence, and drugs in Central America.  He serves on the board of 
directors of the National Coalition for the Prevention of Youth Violence, an 
umbrella institution for 132 organizations in Guatemala.  Castillo previously 
served as Deputy Director of the presidential program Escuelas Abiertas.  He has 
extensive experience working with vulnerable and at-risk social groups, and has 
researched gang violence and the maras phenomenon in Central America.  
Castillo holds a PhD in Social Research from FLACSO-Argentina.  
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Gozzer has conducted research on gangs and juvenile violence for the United 
Nations Office on Drugs and Crime and was the lead researcher on the World 
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investigating the role of the private sector and the media in violence and crime 
prevention.  She holds a BA in Business Administration from Universidad de San 
Martín de Porres and an MA in International Relations from Syracuse University. 
 
Fernando Martínez teaches at the Policía de Investigaciones de Chile (PDI) 
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Catholic Church in Santiago, the United Nations, and the Chilean Truth 
Commission on Political Prison and Torture.  He has researched criminal justice 
reform, prison systems, and police accountability.  Martínez’ written work has 
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University of Salamanca, Spain. 
 
 



Claudia Ocampo is Coordinator for Prevention Strategy for the City of Bogotá’s 
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in programs related to youth at risk, violence, and prevention.  She represented 
the municipality for the project “Youth Development and Violence Prevention,” 
organized in collaboration with the Pan-American Health Organization and the 
German government.   Ocampo has a degree in social work from Universidad de 
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Janeiro, Brazil. She supervises and coordinates disarmament, demobilization, 
and reintegration (DDR) programs as well as transitional justice measures in 
situations of armed violence. As a consultant to UNICEF, Pérez conducted a 
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(UCAB) and adjunct scholar at the Laboratorio de Ciencias Sociales (LACSO) in 
Caracas.  Her research focuses on urban violence in Latin America, youth, and 
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Violence and Globalization in Latin America; En búsqueda de salidas a la violencia: 
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